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          30 September 2004

Dear Madam, 

Jack Lane in his letter of 29 September 2004 (‘Bruton speech to Reform meeting’) avers that had Britain “accepted the clear election result of 1918” it would “have prevented the wars between 1919 and 1923” including presumably the Ulster war.

The problem with such a naïve view is that the December 1918 poll was many things but it was not a referendum on the island’s future. And the north was plainly not concerning itself with joining in either a free state or a republic.

As always, the area in which to hold a referendum is the key factor. If you can choose the unit of self-determination you can determine the result. The options then were the United Kingdom as a whole, the island of Ireland, the southern twenty-six counties, Ulster’s nine counties, or the six counties that later became Northern Ireland. Each would have produced a different result.

But 1918 was a UK general election and if taken as a referendum on Irish independence many more millions voted for British parties opposed to a separate Irish state than for one. 

It was also the first general election held for eight years and had a vastly wider electorate than ever before, unrelated to property where men were concerned, which made millions more working class males eligible to vote. For the first time in parliamentary elections women (over 30) were enfranchised. These changes effectively trebled the number of voters. 

Even accepting the notion that the vote in Ireland in 1918 constituted a referendum what was the question being asked? Everyone knew that the degree of Home Rule (or separation) being argued for was important but, as the result indicated, the fact that there were conflicting rights of self-determination on the island made it plain that the issue was insoluble. This was exactly the reason Home Rule had been so contentious and why the Liberal Government decided to put it on ice for the duration of the war. Ironically it was the Dominion status proposal of the Irish Party that Sinn Fein ended up accepting in the Treaty after the war of independence.

The poll simply demonstrated the existence of a problem of opposing nationalities each with defensible territory, a problem soluble in the event of conflict only by partition. Britain in 1918 was in no position to satisfy both sides and conflict commenced. The 1998 referendum removed Articles 2 and 3, ending both the conflict and any need to invoke 1918 again.

Yours etc
Jeffrey Dudgeon

